
CSUDH Academic Senate Meeting


Loker Student Union, October 24, 2001

Voting Members Present: Andrews, Brulois, Casten, Charnofsky, Cruise, Dowling, Furtado, Ganezer, Gasco, Goders, Gordon, Gould, Gray-Shellberg, Greenwald, Hata, Holmes, Hunt, C. Johnson, J. Johnson, Kaplan, Kim, Lee, Malamud, McCarthy, McDermott, Moscovici, Salhi, J. Smith, L. Smith, Sturm, Suchenek, Vanterpool, Waller, Watson, Welch, Whetmore, and D. Williams.

Voting Members Absent: Christie, Dominguez, Levine, Long, Lyons, McNulty, Milgrim, Solache, Todd, and Vinovich.

Non-Voting Ex-Officio Members Present: Ambrosetti, Castro, Lindsay, Pardon, Parham, Rodriguez, Walton, Whittemore, and Williams.

Guests: Justine Bell-Waters, Charmayne Bohman, Ken Gash, Linda Pomerantz, Agnes Yamada, and Min Yao. 

1. Call to Order. Chair McDermott called the meeting to order at 2:35.

2. Approval of Agenda.
                                         (Amended)


M/S/P

3. Approval of Minutes: October 10, 2001




M/S/P

4. Elections. Parliamentarian Johnson conducted elections for the Search Committee for the Dean of Graduate Studies (Carrie Blackaller, GED; Ann Chlebicki, GED; and Cynthia Johnson, Nursing) and for the Writing Competency Committee (William Whetstone, Nursing). She said that AAPEC needed one faculty member from SBP and that the Program Review Panel needed faculty representation from SBP, SOE, and SOH.
5. Second Reading Item:

· EPC 01-17: Resolution on International Admissions Requirements. This resolution waives the TOEFL requirement for international students if they have attended an accredited U.S. college or university and completed, in less than three years, 56 transferable semester units including English composition with a grade of “C” or better in that course.  AVP Lindsay said that Title 5 requires three years of attendance before a TOEFL score can be ignored. So we need to waive the three-year requirement if we want these students. CSULB, CSUN, and CSU Fullerton have done this. Dr. Yamada argued in favor of the proposal, saying that a passing grade in English composition is a more rigorous measure of a student’s language performance than a TOEFL score of 550.  Several senators spoke against loosening current policy, noting the language problems of some of our currently enrolled international students. The resolution was defeated: 12 for, 15 against, 5 abstentions. 
6. First Reading Items:

· FPC 01-19: Shared Governance and Academic Programming Planning and Design. This resolution establishes principles regarding governance and program planning: that faculty alone are responsible for program planning and design and that all such activities need the full affirmation of the Academic Senate. Chair McDermott provided a brief historical context, saying that former President Carter had established a commission to study the problem and that the Senate had passed last spring an elaborate document on policy and procedures for making program changes. The administration (in particular the deans) did not like that resolution, so the effort now is to establish the principles upon which the administration can create procedures more to their liking. Several senators agreed with the spirit of the resolution but thought its wording was too confrontational. For example, Senator Gould said that the AAUP spoke in terms of faculty having “primary responsibility” for curricular changes and that parts of the resolution were union issues (workload) or departmental issues (faculty assignments) and not the business of the Senate. Senators Vanterpool, Casten, Welch, Andrews, and Whetmore expressed concerns about the resolution’s tone. Senator Hata asked whether the resolution was in effect a vote of no confidence for the senior administration. If so, make a vote of no confidence the resolution. Senators Ganezer and Greenwald questioned the motivation behind the resolution, with Greenwald wondering whether it was a delayed reaction to the creation of CAS. He also asked about the need for Senate involvement in reorganizations within a school or college. Senator Charnofsky said FPC should review prior CSU policy on shared governance in the context of collective bargaining. VP Walton later said we had PMs from the 90s on this topic. Senator Dowling argued for a procedure so that new or reconfigured programs don’t suddenly appear (e.g., the Digital Media Arts major, the reconfiguration of SOH into divisions, etc.). 
· EPC 01-20: Changing of Grades After Degree Posting.  This resolution attempts to solve a problem in SOE: students will sometimes complete their graduate degree work before completing their credential. Once their degree is posted on the transcript, then INC or grades in their credential program cannot be changed, for the transcript has been sealed. It is apparently universal policy to seal transcripts once degrees have been posted (it may be an accreditation issue). There should be some way to separate the credential from the degree program to solve the problem, but we better make sure what we’re recommending is legal. Several senators wanted more information about the sealing of the transcript, especially when errors have been made.
7. TC: 3:30 p.m. Discussion Item Re: Calendar Proposals. At the last meeting, Chair McDermott asked Senators to discuss proposed calendar changes with their colleagues. Senator Greenwald said the Calendar Committee and the YRO Committee had met and that there are many complicating issues. So for next year only, the Calendar Committee will recommend to the Senate a “vanilla” calendar, with these features: 12 week summer session, Memorial Week-end graduation, spring break tied to the Cesar Chavez holiday (end of March). Several senators (Kaplan, Whetmore, Andrews, Welch) reported on their findings, and it became apparent that a faculty survey should be developed and used to get a more accurate understanding of faculty sentiment. 

8. TC: 4:00 p.m. Discussion Item Re: Smart Classroom—Frank Paine. Paine said that a “smart” classroom is a mediated classroom with a projector installed in the ceiling and podium that contains a computer and VHS, with Internet and IMS hook-up capabilities. He noted that IMS is now fully digitized and that faculty can put their own material on the server. Faculty have begun to be trained, with the assistance of the Center for Teaching and Learning. He said deans were sent a memo from IT last spring asking which rooms should be mediated. The deans and AVP Karber have apparently identified a list of rooms. Senators noted with great concern the lack of faculty consultation in this process. Senator Gray-Shellberg wondered how deans would have any first-hand knowledge of classrooms; other senators asked whether IT or anyone in Academic Affairs else had a comprehensive plan for the creation and use of these classrooms. Our new Director of IT, Min Yao, said that there is an out-of-date plan and that updating it is a high priority. Senator Greenwald asked about the availability of mediated classrooms that would be used on an occasional basis for a particular class. Several senators asked whether interim steps were being considered—that is, “portable” mediation. It was clear from Senate discussion that the Space Utilization Committee has much work to do. Especially contentious is the role of the faculty in determining how space is allocated and to what use it is put.

9. Reports
· Senator Dowling spoke on behalf of WARC, saying that the WASC visit last week was very successful. The team noted that our students spoke very highly of the faculty and that Don Hata was singled out for special praise. 

· Vice President Castro also mentioned the WASC visit and the team’s positive evaluation of our efforts. He thanked all of those involved. He said that President Lyons was off-campus tending to the recent death of his father-in-law and to the terminal illness of his mother-in-law. VP Castro also thought that the university is making progress in fostering an environment of collegiality and consultation.

· Chair McDermott had no written report but said that the Executive Committee would be on a retreat tomorrow.

10. Intent to Raise Questions: 

· E-mail Usage. Should we develop policy on what gets sent out to all e-mail users? Senators noted with delight the academic discourse on Satanism, but wondered whether e-mail was the appropriate vehicle for it. Senator Waller said there were 95 responses and apologized for all the Satanic spam.

· Administrative Review. Last year the Senate passed a resolution regarding the review of associate deans. Chair McDermott was not sure whether that resolution has been approved.

· Classroom Use in EE Building. There was confusion whether classes could be scheduled there and at what cost. VP Castro said there should be no cost to departments for regularly scheduled classes if they are centrally approved. Chair McDermott wanted clarification in writing from Dean Gordon and the VP.

11. Adjournment: 5:00 p.m.

Respectfully Submitted, 

Lyle E. Smith, Secretary

